
APPROVED 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY BOARD (EDAB) 

MEETING MINUTES 
CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE 

100 NORTH ANDREWS AVENUE 
8TH FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 13, 2009 – 3:00-5:00 P.M. 
 
 
1/09 – 12/09 

Board Members Attendance Present Absent 
Ralph Riehl, Chair (3:16) P 5  0 
Mark Budwig P 4  1 
Patricia DuMont P 5  0 
Kristina Hebert A 1  4 
Adam Sanders   A 2  3 
Mark Krom, Vice Chair P 5  0 
Sean de Vosjoli P 5  0 
Susanne T. McCoy P 4  0 
Christopher Denison A 0  1 
Miya Burt-Stewart P 1  0 
Sheryl Dickey P 1  0 
 
As of this date, there were 11 appointed members to the Board, which means 6 would 
constitute a quorum. 
 
Staff 
Stephen Scott, Economic Development Director 
Karen Reese, Economic Development Representative 
Patricia Smith, Economic Development Secretary III 
Don Morris, Beach CRA Director 
Jamie Opperlee, Recording Secretary, Prototype, Inc. 
Jennifer Picinich, Recording Secretary, Prototype, Inc. 
 
Communications to City Commission 
None at this time. 
 
I. Call to Order & Introductions 
 
Mr. Scott advised that Chair Riehl was running late. As there was not a Vice Chair at the 
moment, Mr. Budwig, as former Chair, called the meeting to order at 3:12 p.m. The 
Board and Staff introduced themselves, and Mr. Scott welcomed the new Board 
members. 
 
The following Items were taken out of order on the Agenda. 
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III. Introduction of New Members 
 
New member Sheryl Dickey stated that her company, Dickey Consulting Services, 
works in public relations and project management, often within structured projects 
related to government. 
 
Miya Burt-Stewart is a managing partner with M. B. Stewart Associates, Inc., a business 
development and public relations firm, and a managing partner with M. B. Stewart 
Construction. 
 
IV. Election of Vice Chair 
 
Ms. DuMont suggested that any member interested in serving in this role state their 
interest, rather than taking nominations. 
 
Ms. Burt-Stewart expressed an interest in becoming Vice Chair, as did Mr. de Vosjoli. 
Mr. Krom stated his interest in this position as well. Ms. Burt-Stewart felt that Mr. Krom’s 
seniority on the Board should be considered a factor in the decision. 
 
Motion made by Ms. McCoy, and duly seconded, to elect Mr. Krom as Vice Chair of the 
Economic Development Advisory Board. In a voice vote, the motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Chair Riehl joined the meeting at this time (3:16 p.m.). 
 
II. Approval of April 8, 2009 Minutes 
 
Motion made by Ms. DuMont, seconded by Mr. Budwig, to approve the minutes of the 
April 8, 2009 minutes. In a voice vote, the motion carried unanimously. 
 
V. Chair Report 
 
Chair Riehl advised that his report would be brief. He stated that due to budget 
constraints and the current economic climate, this is a “very critical time” in the City of 
Fort Lauderdale. He felt Mr. Scott’s direction and enthusiasm has helped the Board 
achieve a good deal in a brief time, particularly in providing them with a survey of the 
City’s top 50 businesses. 
 
Ms. McCoy, who had previously volunteered to be part of the effort involving this survey, 
noted that she had not yet contacted anyone, although she expressed a continuing 
interest. Mr. Scott reported that the Business Retention and Expansion program, a joint 
effort between the City of Fort Lauderdale, the Broward Alliance, and the Greater Fort 
Lauderdale Chamber of Commerce is still in its planning stage at this point. He noted 
that the earlier parts of the program should begin taking place over the summer. Ms. 
Dickey expressed an interest in participating as well. 
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Mr. Scott added that he will email information on the program to the new Board 
members, and will contact the members who expressed an interest in volunteering. 
 
The second point of the Chair Report, he continued, focuses on the fact that “the 
essence of government is to protect its people and to maintain peace and order.” He 
asserted that government was formed to maintain peace and order in its towns and 
communities, and advised that it is essential for each Board member to understand 
what is currently happening in the Fort Lauderdale Police Department, including its 
union. They should remain aware of what the City’s needs may or may not be, and 
communicate these opinions to their City Commissioners. 
 
Chair Riehl felt there cannot be economic viability in the City unless the citizens are 
protected and peace and order are maintained in its neighborhoods. He asserted that 
this is “our first priority.” 
 
Ms. Dickey requested a copy of all the City’s incentive programs, such as ordinances 
and other collateral materials, including the Business Retention and Expansion 
Program. Mr. Scott agreed to prepare an information and incentive package for each 
Board member by the next Board meeting. He pointed out that some ordinances would 
be covered in the Director’s Report. 
 
Ms. Dickey noted that the Chief of Police meets regularly with groups of citizens, and 
asked if the Board has participated in any such meetings; if not, she suggested that they 
assemble with some such groups. Chair Riehl agreed that this is a good suggestion, 
and added that he has met with Chief Adderley twice a month as part of a citizens’ 
“Round Table.” He has also met with City Manager George Gretsas and other City 
officials regarding the importance of a secure community for economic development. 
 
Ms. Dickey asked if Chair Riehl planned to report back to the Board with information 
from his meetings with the Chief of Police, and if the Board might send “something in 
writing” to the Police Department, stating what they, as members of the business 
community, would like to see from the Police Department.  
 
Chair Riehl advised that he has reported this information to the Board regularly, and 
proposed including this as part of the Chair Report going forward. He suggested that he 
could also send, via Mr. Scott, some of the requests he has made to the Chief of Police 
in the past from an economic development point of view.  
 
Mr. Krom agreed that the information could be included in the Chair Report going 
forward. He asked if Chair Riehl felt law and order in the City is at risk, and requested 
that the Chair comment further on that issue. 
 
Chair Riehl explained that the City is “a number of sworn officers short” in the Police 
Department at this time, estimating that the shortage is approximately 70 to 80 officers. 
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The budget authorizes a manpower level of 498 officers, with 12 “frozen” positions that 
would bring this number to 510 sworn officers. There are an additional approximately 
200 civilian/unsworn officers also working within the Police Department. 
 
Chair Riehl asserted that the greatest urgency is a shortage of officers on the street, 
which affects marketing factors, such as the appeal and conditions of joining the City’s 
police force, and recruiting efforts. He reported that the Chief has advised there are 60 
potential officers “in the tube,” which means these individuals are being considered as 
prospective members of the Police Department, with pending background checks. After 
this, the prospective members attend the Academy for 15 weeks and undergo field 
training for 18 weeks. This means it takes roughly nine months for an individual to be 
hired, screened, and trained before he can act on his or her own as an officer. 
 
Over the last three months, after hiring and retirement balanced out, the Police 
Department had a net gain of three, which Chair Riehl noted was quite a bit less than in 
2008. Currently there are 481 sworn officers in the Police Department, including the 
group currently in training. 
 
He noted that some citizens believe if “you don’t call, you don’t see police,” which he 
attributed to the present shortage of officers on the street, which is insufficient to cover 
the patrol zones. He also felt there is a “PHD” issue, which refers to “pick, hours, and 
the way details are run.”  
 
Ms. Dickey clarified that this refers to officers “pick[ing]” the places for their details, 
according to seniority, which are not usually higher crime areas. 
 
Mr. de Vosjoli recalled the recent stabbing of a colleague, which occurred in the 
Riverwalk area. He felt there should be a greater police presence in this area, among 
other areas.  
 
Mr. Krom asked why there is not a full population of officers, since the budget would 
allow for them. He asked if benefits, working conditions, pay, or other considerations are 
affecting this shortage. 
 
Chair Riehl recalled that the initial “budget crunch” had occurred roughly five years ago, 
when the budget was frozen and no hiring could be done. Once the prospective officers 
“in the tube” were officially part of the police force, several City employees were also 
furloughed without pay for six to seven days, receiving no pay. As this proceeded, the 
marketing package for new officers to join the police force was “under strain,” as there 
were no recruits “in the tube,” and the process had to start from scratch. 
 
He clarified that there is not a shortage of individuals applying to be officers, but a 
shortage of “qualifiable” prospective officers, as everyone who applies for a position 
inside the Police Department will not necessarily pass muster. The “tube” is presently 
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full, but Chair Riehl noted that not only will some individuals drop out of training, there 
are retirements to consider as well. 
 
The result, which Chair Riehl characterized as “our biggest problem” in the City, is the 
shortage of officers. Chair Riehl pointed out that there are roughly 40 patrol zones 
inside the City, but they are covered by 30 officers on each shift.  
 
 
Ms. McCoy asked if there is significant overlap of function between the Fort Lauderdale 
Police Department and the Broward Sheriff’s Office. Mr. Scott explained that BSO does 
not patrol or do police work for the City, but handles 911 dispatch. 
 
He added that while all Board members agree that safety is a top priority, it should be 
noted that some of the information under discussion is a matter of opinion.  
 
Chair Riehl offered to share the reports the Chief of Police has shared with him in the 
past to provide a point of reference for the numbers he has used. He added that any 
members with questions they would like him to ask Chief Adderley on their behalf 
should be forwarded to Ms. Smith, who could pass them along to him. 
 
Mr. Scott stated that from time to time, the Board has requested that members of the 
Police Department report to them, although this is not always done by the Chief of 
Police.  
 
Chair Riehl concluded that the City’s administrators are working hard to correct this 
situation. 
 
VI. Director’s Report 
 

 Broward Alliance Headquarters Recruitment Study 
 
Mr. Scott distributed a handout to the Board that contained three different documents, 
including a presentation of a study released by the Broward Alliance called a 
“Headquarters Recruitment Strategic Blueprint.” He noted that this was an Item from a 
recent City Commission Conference Agenda, and had been discussed at previous 
Board meetings as well. 
 
The Broward Alliance, he reported, has put together this report to determine what 
should be done in Broward County in order to more effectively recruit business 
headquarters to the area. Mr. Scott stated that he had made a brief report on this Item 
at the recent Conference Agenda meeting. There were several “areas for improvement” 
listed for Broward County, one of which was the Broward County economic 
development ordinance was “lacking.” Unlike the State ordinance, which requires its 
different incentive programs to create 10 jobs, the Broward County ordinance requires 
creation of 100 jobs, as does the City’s ordinance. 
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In the past, this has been identified as a potential problem, as some companies who are 
considering Broward County may only create a few jobs with very high incomes. Mr. 
Scott noted that there was technically no reason the City Commission could not have 
been approached in these cases to request special permission. The problem with this 
argument, however, is that current economic conditions have created such a fierce level 
of competition between cities to attract business headquarters, there are now 
“professional site selectors” who would automatically eliminate Broward County and 
Fort Lauderdale as soon as they saw the ordinance without pursuing the issue further. 
Mr. Scott felt this should be taken into consideration. 
 

 Economic Development Ordinance 
 
The two other documents included in the handout are two separate PowerPoint 
presentations related to the issue of headquarters recruitment. Mr. Scott continued that 
the above argument was made to the City Commission; they were then asked if the 
ordinance could be altered to indicate a new total of 10 jobs necessary to be created, 
rather than 100.  
 
Mr. Scott noted that this report was released only some weeks ago, and is already on 
the June 2, 2009 City Commission Agenda, with the recommended amendment to the 
ordinance. He encouraged any interested members of the Board to attend the meeting.  
 
He allowed that due to financial conditions, there may not be a great many 
headquarters interested in relocation at the moment; however, slower economic times 
are considered best for planning and preparation, and he felt this is a good example. He 
added that the report points out that the marketing of Broward County is “seriously 
hampered” by the term “Broward County,” and notes that the Convention Visitors’ 
Bureau has successfully marketed the Greater Fort Lauderdale brand; this is 
recommended for branding purposes County-wide. 
 
Motion made by Mr. Budwig, seconded by Ms. Dickey, to support the effort to change 
the number of jobs that must be created by new business, according to the City 
ordinance, from 100 to 10.  
 
Mr. Scott clarified that this would mean a reduction to 10 across the board, including 
enterprise zones. 
 
Mr. Krom felt this was a “tremendous step in the right direction,” as it would create a 
positive change in local revenue; however, he expressed concern that the City was 
“benchmarking” itself against other communities. 
 
Mr. Scott noted that no benchmarking of this kind had been done extensively in the 
past, as the City’s incentives are “relatively limited” in any case. There is little money to 
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offer, particularly in the way of direct cash; he felt the City could do a better job in 
benchmarking itself against other cities. 
 
In a voice vote, the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Dickey noted that the County “isn’t letting the City come up with packages,” and 
pointed out that the Broward Alliance offers incentives of their own. Mr. Scott described 
these as “targeted initiatives,” including various State programs, in which the City is only 
required to match a certain percentage of the initiative funds, such as 10%. Should the 
County choose not to participate in a program, the City may come up with 20% instead. 
He added that the new City Commission has stated interest in developing “creative 
ways” to access State funds and programs. 
 
At this time Chair Riehl welcomed former Board member Dev Motwani, who had an 
issue related to the current discussion, which he had planned to share with the Board. 
 
Mr. Motwani reported that he had recently met with an individual who works with a 
hedge fund in California; due to the potential increase in state taxes in both California 
and New York, several hedge funds have relocated to the South Florida area, 
particularly Naples, where many of the fund managers have homes. 
 
With the potential increase in state income taxes in the two states cited above, there is 
a good deal of interest in moving those businesses out of California and New York. Mr. 
Motwani asserted that the particular firm, whose associate he had met, was looking into 
moving 12 to 30 people into the area with “extremely high-paying jobs.” He cited the 
lack of a similar state income tax in Florida as a potential competitive advantage, which 
might be something to consider in branding the area. These businesses could also take 
up office space in “marquee” addresses in the Downtown area. 
 
Ms. DuMont pointed out that attracting headquarters is also “what Accelerate Broward is 
all about.” 
 
Mr. Scott asked what exactly the hedge funds were looking for, so he would know what 
kind of involvement to seek with local and City organizations. Mr. Motwani felt putting 
together a package to highlight the area would be a good start. He described the 
individuals in question as “very affluent,” in their 30s and 40s, and interested in housing 
opportunities and schools, although he noted that schooling options were “more 
attractive” in Miami and Coral Gables. He added that he had mentioned the potential 
economic incentives for bringing in jobs such as these. 
 
He added that businesses such as these often hold conferences as well, which could 
bring additional revenue to the area, and that employees are sufficiently well 
compensated to move along with the business’s principal. This would be another reason 
to focus on schooling, transportation, and other amenities that would affect these 
employees’ families.  
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Ms. DuMont suggested that Mr. Scott, and representatives of the Broward Alliance, 
should meet with the group in question to “showcase” Greater Fort Lauderdale for the 
business members. In this case, even if the individual business did not elect to relocate 
to Fort Lauderdale, they could pass along to others in their business community that 
they were professionally treated when they considered the City.  
 
Mr. Scott agreed that targeting this particular sector would be a good idea, describing 
Mr. Motwani’s plan as “a marketing issue” and noting that it might be time to undertake 
such a project.  
 
He added that the filming industry in the state has “dried up” to an extent, as there is 
little money for incentives at present, while other states, such as South Carolina, 
Michigan, Georgia, and others are now paying “major fractions” for filming. Telenovelas, 
for example, are now reported to be filming in these states as well rather than in Florida. 
 
Similarly, he concluded, if some industries are now vulnerable in California, Florida 
should take example of the opportunity to attract them here. 
 
Ms. McCoy asked if Broward Alliance has funds to go to other venues and market the 
area. Mr. Scott affirmed that they do this regularly, and hope to eventually do this to put 
forth the Greater Fort Lauderdale brand. This has not yet been done, as some area 
cities are resistant to this title. 
 
Chair Riehl suggested that the Board might wish to vote upon the Greater Fort 
Lauderdale brand, noting that while there may be some resistance to it, the term is 
already in use, such as the Greater Fort Lauderdale Convention Visitors’ Bureau. He felt 
the other communities might instead consider “tagging on” to a recognizable name such 
as Fort Lauderdale, as other communities in the area might not be known in larger city 
markets. 
 
Ms. DuMont felt this would be included in the motion the Board had just passed, which 
refers to the Greater Fort Lauderdale area. Mr. Scott added that at the close of the 
presentation before the City Commission, the Mayor had noted his own support for the 
use of the term. 
 
Ms. Dickey asked if, while the Broward Alliance markets the entire County, there is a 
similar body or individual representing the City to market its opportunities as well. Mr. 
Scott explained that the City works with the Alliance on a “somewhat regular basis,” 
although he noted that they are funded primarily by the County, and charged with 
representing the larger area. He added that economic development for the County has 
been established in marketing on a County-wide basis, and those businesses who 
express specific interest in the City are referred to City representatives instead. 
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Ms. Dickey explained that she referred specifically to the Broward Alliance’s marketing 
trips, and asked how the City’s specific information is “pushed forward.” Mr. Scott 
replied that the Alliance has information packages from the City, and have always 
served as good partners for the City whenever it seems appropriate. Ms. DuMont noted 
that the City lacks the volume of up-to-date marketing materials that are available to the 
Broward Alliance. 
 
Chair Riehl asked Ms. DuMont if she could provide the Board with an update on the 
Centennial Celebration Committee. Ms. DuMont reported that at the most recent 
meeting, the Committee voted to involve the Greater Fort Lauderdale Chamber of 
Commerce and work closely with that entity as a partner in the Centennial. They are still 
currently in a “planning and organizational” mode, and have not yet reached a point at 
which they can make a formal presentation. 
 
She added that Board member Kristina Hebert is also a member of the CCC, and that 
committee will be enlarged to 21 members in the future. The Centennial Celebration 
itself is being viewed as an inclusive event for the City. 
 
Chair Riehl asked if any Board members had information about Ms. Hebert, as she had 
not been present at the most recent meetings. Mr. Scott advised that, as she has 
missed three consecutive meetings, her position must be re-appointed by the City 
Commission, if that Commissioner so chooses. He planned to get in touch with her 
regarding this possibility. 
 
Chair Riehl supported Ms. Hebert’s re-appointment, noting that she travels regularly, 
which contributes to some absences, but contributes a great deal of knowledge to the 
Boards on which she serves.  
 
Mr. Scott added that Christopher “Kit” Denison, who also has close ties to the marine 
industry in the City, is another recent appointment to the Board and should attend next 
month’s meeting. 
 
VII. Old / New Business 
 

 Communications to City Commission  
 
Mr. Scott explained that Liaisons have been asked to cover this subject in slightly 
greater detail to their Boards. He stated that while the City Commission receives several 
sets of minutes to review each month, what they would like is a section at the very 
beginning, called “Communications to City Commission,” consisting of the following: 

 Any motions voted upon during the meeting; 
 Any other communication for which the Board has reached a consensus, such as 

recommendations, or simply information “[the Board] would want them to know.”  
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He noted that sometimes there will be communications of this nature, while at other 
times there may not be. 
 
Chair Riehl stated that he wished to include the quote “The essence of government is to 
protect its people and maintain peace and order,” as a matter of re-emphasis. He felt 
the membership has reached a consensus on this statement and it should be passed 
along to the City Commission as such. 
 
Ms. DuMont stated that while the Board agreed with the statement itself, she felt if the 
Board sent such a message to the City Commission, they should first have a reason for 
its timeliness. She pointed out that public safety is an issue for “every government entity 
in every City,” and the Board should be more specific if they wish to bring it to the 
forefront in this manner. 
 
Chair Riehl stated that his specific reason for bringing the quote to the City 
Commission’s attention is to encourage them to fully staff the Fort Lauderdale Police 
Department. Ms. DuMont noted that this is a budget issue, and she would not vote to 
bring such an issue to the City Commission’s attention, as she did not feel this should 
be the Board’s function. 
 
Ms. McCoy proposed framing the concern as a matter related to business development, 
as Board members are concerned about safety as a deterrent to businesses or 
individuals relocating to the City.  
 
Mr. Krom agreed with Ms. DuMont that the Board should be making a specific 
recommendation on a point of action, not simply stating that they are in favor of public 
safety. He asked if the recommendation intended to, for example, set aside part of the 
budget for recruitment of candidates, noting that there is sufficient budget for the empty 
Police Department positions – they are not filled for other reasons.  
 
Mr. de Vosjoli agreed that he too would feel more comfortable giving the City 
Commission more information, such as whether “overactive screening” was an issue 
blocking confirmation of new members, for example. Mr. Scott stated that it is 
“outrageously tough” to qualify for and become a police officer. 
 
Ms. DuMont asserted that she would be more comfortable having Chief Adderley first 
address the Board and discuss the Police Department’s challenges and opportunities, 
after which point the Board could make a more fully informed recommendation. Mr. 
Scott offered to invite Chief Adderley to the next scheduled meeting to speak to the 
issue of public safety as it relates to business in the City. Chair Riehl agreed with this 
proposal, and asked that this invitation be part of the Board’s Communications to the 
City Commission. 
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Ms. DuMont also suggested discussing the Downtown Policing Initiative with the DDA, 
as this may be more closely related to any recommendation the Board might make than 
a need for additional officers. 
 
Chair Riehl requested that Chief Adderley be placed first on the agenda, so he could 
leave the meeting once his report has been concluded. He felt it is more important for 
officers to spend their time on the City’s streets. 
 
Ms. DuMont clarified whether or not a consensus statement regarding public safety is 
not being made to the City Commission at this time. Chair Riehl replied that he would 
still like to communicate to the City Commission that the Board will invite the Chief of 
Police to attend its next meeting. Ms. DuMont pointed out, however, that while all 
members wish to invite Chief Adderley to the meeting, she did not perceive it as a 
communication to the City Commission that should be highlighted in that section of the 
minutes; there would more likely be a statement regarding public safety to pass on to 
the City Commissioners after the Chief had a chance to address the Board. Chair Riehl 
respectfully disagreed with this position. 
 
Ms. McCoy asked if key Items are extracted from the body of the minutes to be placed 
in this section at the Board members’ collective request. Chair Riehl suggested that 
there could be a motion to invite the Chief to speak, which would automatically be 
included in the Communications, or they could simply state that they were 
communicating a concern regarding the City’s economic viability.  
 
Mr. de Vosjoli felt any chance for the Board to make a direct statement to the City 
Commission should be of a concise and factual nature. 
 
Mr. Scott proposed that the Board invite Chief Adderley to its next meeting, after which 
time there would be a more definitive message to communicate to the City Commission. 
Chair Riehl agreed this seemed to be the Board’s consensus on the issue. 
 

 Meeting Time 
 
Mr. Budwig explained that for the past few years, the Board has met at 4:00 rather than 
3:00 and the meetings lasted approximately one hour most of the time. He suggested 
that they return to a 4:00 meeting time and one-hour meeting, in recognition of the fact 
that two hours is “a lot of time” and all Board members are busy. 
 
Mr. Scott noted that the next meeting scheduled for the 8th Floor Conference Room is at 
5:30, which would allow some extra time, should a Board meeting run long. 
 
Ms. Dickey noted that when speakers are invited to the meetings, they might run slightly 
longer. Mr. de Vosjoli felt scheduling meetings for two hours allowed greater time, 
particularly when more than one presentation is scheduled. 
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Vice Chair Krom stated he was in favor of 4:00 as the meeting time, as there is an extra 
half hour for meetings that run long before another Board uses the room. 
 
Mr. Scott asked if the 4:00 meeting time or the two-hour meeting is the primary issue, as 
the room can be reserved for one hour beginning at 3:00 p.m. if necessary. Mr. Krom 
asserted that the time could be 3:45, which would allow for a 90-minute meeting when 
necessary, but did not feel, outside a “pressing issue,” that there should be more than 
one presentation scheduled per meeting. 
 
Motion made by Ms. McCoy, seconded by Mr. Budwig, to schedule future meetings for 
3:45 p.m. 
 
Ms. DuMont felt when there is work for the Board to do, they should be present with 
“appropriate discussion time,” and should be able to leave at an earlier time on days 
when there is less material to be covered. She added that she felt every meeting should 
feature “quality presentations” about economic development issues in the City, and that 
today’s meeting was a “lost opportunity” without such a presentation. 
 
Ms. Dickey felt there should be a “set time to meet,” and noted that, as this is a 
“different kind of Board,” ninety minutes to two hours did not seem inappropriate to her. 
 
Ms. Burt-Stewart stated that 3:00 is a suitable time for her. 
 
In a voice vote, the motion carried, Ms. Dickey, Ms. Burt-Stewart, and Mr. de Vosjoli 
dissenting.  
 
Mr. Motwani stated he wished to bring two Items from the EDAB List of Goals to the 
Board’s attention. One Item, Beach Renourishment, refers to the application to add 
more sand to the City’s beaches, not only for aesthetic reasons but at the 
recommendation of the Army Corps of Engineers as a defense mechanism against 
storms and storm surges. 
 
He added that the City has been eligible for this program for some time, and there are 
State funds reserved for this purpose; however, since it has been some time since this 
was last done, the Army Corps of Engineers must reevaluate their previous position. Mr. 
Motwani noted that the Federal government has reserved funds for this process as well. 
He has communicated to District 2 City Commissioner Charlotte Rodstrom that the City 
should consider this program, and was informed that it was being handled at the level of 
the County Commission.  
 
Chair Riehl asked if this meant the funds could go to Fort Lauderdale beaches or other 
cities’ beaches. Mr. Motwani replied that he did not receive clarification on this issue, 
but his understanding is that funds go to the County and distribution of the funds will be 
at the County’s discretion. Mr. Scott advised that the City’s Grants Manager is 
researching “where we stand” on the issue.  
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Mr. Motwani raised the topic of the Beach Master Plan, which looks at the existing 
zoning in the beach area, as well as use and/or redevelopment of public land and rights-
of-way. He described the Beach Master Plan as containing “a lot of risk” regarding how 
it addresses property rights and owners’ abilities to redevelop their property, and felt it 
could significantly impact the economic viability of businesses on the beach. 
 
He added that there was a public meeting held to discuss the Plan, but there have been 
no announcements, thus far, of subsequent meetings, although Mr. Motwani felt the 
public reaction at the earlier meeting called for an additional one. City Staff is currently 
meeting with stakeholders, which means anyone from residents to property/business 
owners and “anyone who uses the beach.” 
 
The consulting firm hired by the City to develop the Beach Master Plan, Sasaki & 
Associates, recently presented to the Beach Redevelopment Board as well, Mr. 
Motwani noted. A large portion of the plan addresses economic impact. 
 
Chair Riehl asked if Mr. Scott felt the Board should be involved in the Master Plan 
discussion. Mr. Scott responded that Sasaki is holding “community outreach meetings” 
throughout the City. He was unsure if he could schedule Sasaki to present to the EDAB, 
but felt he could get “all the information” regarding their presently scheduled outreach 
meetings in case the Board members wish to attend. 
 
He continued that “economic development” is a broad term that touches upon a wide 
variety of issues, of which this could be considered one. 
 
Ms. DuMont felt it might be more appropriate to reach out to the Chair of the Beach 
Redevelopment Board and ask if that entity needed the EDAB’s help or voice in any 
way, or if that individual might wish to give the EDAB an update. Mr. Motwani pointed 
out that several City Staff members are assisting with the Beach Master Plan and are 
very knowledgeable about it, and might be willing to present to the Board.  
 
Ms. Dickey and Ms. DuMont expressed interest in being placed on a mailing list so they 
could be made aware of Sasaki’s forthcoming presentations. Mr. Scott agreed this was 
a good idea. 
 
Mr. Motwani concluded that a draft of the Beach Master Plan is available on the City’s 
website through the Planning and Zoning/Beach Master Plan quick links. He noted that 
the document is over 200 pages, and approximately the last 80 are related to economic 
development. 
 
Motion made by Ms. DuMont, seconded by Mr. Budwig, that the Board express its 
appreciation to those members who have previously served and are not returning for a 
subsequent term. In a voice vote, the motion carried unanimously, and Chair Riehl 
stated he would be happy to do this. 
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Ms. DuMont and Ms. McCoy advised that they will be absent from the June 2009 
meeting. 
 
Chair Riehl recognized Beach CRA Director Don Morris, present at today’s meeting. Mr. 
Scott noted that the Beach CRA falls into the category of economic development. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, the meeting was 
adjourned at 4:40 p.m. 
 
Attachment: Handout 
 
[Minutes prepared by K. McGuire, Prototype, Inc.] 
 
 
 










































